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Monroe County Health and Human Services Board
Meeting of May 7th, 2019
Monroe County Justice Center Assembly Room, Sparta, Wisconsin
Board Members Present:  Chairperson David Pierce, Vice-Chairperson Mary Cook, Secretary Mary Von Ruden, Shelly Egstad, Dr. Emma Ledbetter, Alan McCoy, Marlene Sund, Gregg Vinslauski, & Cynthia Wise
Board Members Absent (Excused):  N/A
Staff Present:  Ron Hamilton, David Tauscher and Kelly Gronau, Human Services; Sharon Nelson and Kayleigh Day, Health Department; Pam Weber, Aging and Disability Resource Center
Staff Absent (Excused):  N/A
Call to Order:  Chairperson David Pierce called the meeting to order at 8:30 a.m.
David Pierce and Ron Hamilton provided an introduction of the new Assistant Finance Director for Human Services, David Tauscher, filling the vacancy left when Diane Erickson accepted the Finance Director position.  Mr. Tauscher provided a brief background of his work both at Rolling Hills Nursing Home and most recently, Hillview Health Care Center for the last 11 years.

Approve of Health & Human Services Board Regular Meeting Minutes for April 2nd, 2019 – Discussion/Action:  Upon brief review, A MOTION WAS MADE BY SECRETARY MARY VON RUDEN, SECONDED BY ALAN MCCOY, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the Health and Human Services Board meeting minutes from April 2nd, 2019 as presented.


Public Comment Period:  No one was present to comment at this time.
Aging and Disability Resource Center (ADRC):
ADRC Program Report –Discussion:  Pam Weber provided a handout of Governor Evers’ budget and possible implications to the ADRC should the budget pass.  Items include $645,000 increased funding for providers in long-term care programs and services, including Family Care IRIS and nursing homes and boosting personal care worker wages as well as $188,000 in funding for a  dedicated Dementia Care Specialist.
Ms. Weber provided invitations to the Celebration of Seniors on May 23rd for all Board Members.  Ms. Weber also extended invitations to the Longest Day Celebration of Caregivers on June 5 from 1pm-5pm in Tomah.

Ms. Weber reports Diane Fennigkoh, the current Transportation Coordinator, will retire June 30th, 2019.  The position will be sent to Human Services staff for potential internal interest prior to being posted for external applicants.  If a suitable internal candidate expresses interest, the position can be filled from within.
Ms. Weber presented the Proclamation signed by Governor Evers making May Aging and Disability Resource Center Month.

2018 3-Year Aging Plan Assessment – Discussion/Action:  Pam Weber provided copies of the 2018 3-Year Aging Plan Assessment.  The self-assessment for 2018 reviews the 2018 goals and whether or not the goals were met.  Ms. Weber provided a brief explanation of each goal and how it was met, and if not met, what steps were taken to plan for the future. After a brief discussion, A MOTION WAS MADE BY DR. EMMA LEDBETTER, SECONDED BY SECRETARY MARY VON RUDEN, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the 3-Year Aging Plan Assessment as presented.
Request for Position Analysis, Nutrition Coordinator – Discussion/Action:  Ron Hamilton presented a request to increase the Nutrition Coordinator position from a .75 FTE to a 1.0 FTE, effective 5/1/2020.  The increase in hours would aide in meeting the requirements for timely annual visits to home delivered meal recipients as well as taking on additional duties to assist in training, coordinating activities to maintain adequate attendance, attend regional trainings, and more.  After a brief discussion, A MOTION WAS MADE BY DR. EMMA LEDBETTER, SECONDED BY CYNDI WISE, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the increased hours for the Nutrition Coordinator Position Analysis.
Request for Position Analysis, Disability Benefit Specialist – Discussion/Action:  Mr. Hamilton presented a request to increase the Disability Benefit Specialist position from a .5 FTE to a 1.0 FTE, effective 1/1/2020.  There is tremendous need from consumers and the current .5 DBS is unable to meet those needs in the current amount of work hours.  A full time caseload as determined by Disability Rights Wisconsin is 20-45 active cases and the current DBS has 32 active cases.  Approximately 10-12 consumers per month are unable to receive services due to limited time and capacity of our DBS.  The expenditure for the position will be offset by revenues through our state ADRC allocation and claimed through billable hours, thus not impact County tax levy.  After a brief discussion, A MOTION WAS MADE BY SECRETARY MARY VON RUDEN, SECONDED BY GREGG VINSLAUSKI, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the increased hours for the Disability Benefit Specialist Position Analysis.
Monroe County Health Department:

Health Department Strategic Plan, Kayleigh Day, CHES – Discussion:  Kayleigh Day presented the 2019-2023 Monroe County Health Department Strategic Plan that was sent to Jim Bialecki, Tina Osterberg and county board supervisors in March.  Ms. Nelson supplemented that a strategic plan is a vital piece of effective management and is also required for accreditation. The strategic plan was created over a 12-month period and followed the framework outlined in the National Association of County and City Health Officials (NACCHO) Developing a Local Health Department Plan: A How-To Guide.  All department staff were involved in the process by participating in a Strengths, Weaknesses, Opportunities, and Threats (SWOT) assessment that collected employee input as well as internal and external data and perspectives.  Once that data was collected, a strategic planning team was developed to create goals and objectives for strategic priorities.  Some internal processes that were identified and are working to be addressed are better use of shared calendars so staff know when others are and are not available, communication amongst staff so the workload can be disbursed more evenly, and better understanding of other programs within the department so avoid misunderstandings both internally and externally.
Monroe County E-Cigarette Update, Kayleigh Day, CHES – Discussion: Kayleigh Day provided several handouts to Board members, including images of vaping and e-cigarette products, a Public Health Advisory with statistics on e-cigarette usage, and the Monroe County Youth Risk Behavior Survey (2017 results).  While youth smoking rates have decreased, the use of these other products has increased.  JUULs are often flavored and marketed to entice youth to use them.  These products are not regulated, so there is no way to really know what is in them.  The health department is working with schools to change policies regarding smoking and tobacco use to include use of JUULs and e-cigarettes.  Since the products take on so many different forms that look like seemingly innocuous items such as flash drives, eye droppers, pens, or lip gloss, it is becoming increasingly difficult to detect these products in schools.  There was discussion regarding the fact that these products are not taxed like normal tobacco products, there is no minimum age to purchase these products, and that they are cheaper than regular tobacco products.  A real concern is that no one knows the long term effects of using these products currently.
Notice of Budgetary Adjustment, Bader Philanthropies – Discussion/Action:  Sharon Nelson reported the Health Department received a second year grant from Bader Philanthropies, Inc in the amount of $18,000 to build a dementia specific crisis team, implement Project Lifesaver programs, and offer dementia crisis education trainings for Dementia Friendly Coalition members.  This grant money will be used to address the increasing number of county residents with dementia.  After a brief review, A MOTION WAS MADE BY DR. EMMA LEDBETTER, SECONDED BY VICE CHAIRPERSON MARY COOK, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the budgetary adjustment as presented.
Notice of Budgetary Adjustment, WIC 2019 Budget – Discussion/Action: Ms. Nelson reported the Health Department received 2019 WIC and Farmers Market Nutrition Program Grant funding allocation for the USDA, through the Department of Health Services, Division of Public Health and SNAP funding for their Fit Families programming in April.  Using those funds, hours will be increased for two staff members.  After a brief review, A MOTION WAS MAD BY GREGG VINSLAUSKI, SECONDED BY SECRETARY MARY VON RUDEN, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the budgetary adjustment as presented.
Hepatitis A Vaccine Charge – Discussion/Action:  Ms. Nelson provided a Hepatitis A Fact Sheet handout to all Board members.  Ms. Nelson indicated the Health Department ordered 20 doses of the Hepatitis A vaccine (enough for 10 people).  Ms. Nelson is proposing a fee of $40 per dose ($80 for both doses).  Following a brief discussion, A MOTION WAS MADE BY MARLENE SUND, SECONDED BY VICE CHAIRPERSON MARY COOK, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the Hepatitis A vaccine charge as presented. 
Request for New Position Analysis, Community Health Educator – Discussion/Action: Ms. Nelson presented a New Position Analysis for a full time Community Health Educator.  Ms. Nelson explains that a health educator have skill sets to work to improve health at the individual, community and systems levels which is much needed due to population growth, increases in communicable diseases and other public health threats.  Ms. Nelson reports that in 2010, there were 391 reported communicable diseases and in 2018, there were 716 reported communicable diseases.  The health educator is able to educate the public to address risk factors and lifestyle changes that can assist to decrease premature death.  At this time, the health department does not have adequate staffing levels to meet the needs of Monroe County residents.  Currently, grant money received has helped to offset the cost for Kayleigh’s services though there is no way to predict in the future how much grant money will be received.  Ms. Nelson wished to point out that the Health Department has not requested a new position since 1992.  After some discussion, A MOTION WAS MADE BY MARLENE SUND, SECONDED BY SHELLY EGSTAD, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the New Position Analysis as presented.
March 2019 Program Report – Discussion:  Sharon Nelson provided a handout to Board members of program details for March 2019.  Ms. Nelson reported the number of Influenza A cases to be 106, with 14 of those needing hospitalization.  Remaining on trend, reported cases of Chlamydia were at 14.

2019 YTD Fiscal Report – Discussion:  Ms. Nelson shared the fiscal report for April 2019 indicating receipt of $563,899.16 in revenues (66.69%) and expending $243,036.28 (28.74%) of the 2019 budget.  

Monroe County Department of Human Services: 
Request for Credit Card Approval – Discussion/Action:  David Tauscher presented a Request for Credit Card Approval for the new Assistant Finance Director (himself) in the amount of $5,000.  After brief discussion, A MOTION WAS MADE BY DR. EMMA LEDBETTER, SECONDED BY CYNDI WISE, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the credit card request as presented.
Request to Establish New 2019 Purchase of Service Contract – Discussion/Action:  Mr. Tauscher presented a request to establish a 2019 contract with Lad Lake, a residential facility for children in the amount of $72,473.  After a brief discussion, A MOTION WAS MADE BY SECRETARY MARY VON RUDEN, SECONDED BY GREGG VINSLAUSKI, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the new purchase of service contract as presented.
Request for Approval of Updated Human Services Procedures – Discussion/Action:  Ron Hamilton explained to Board members that Human Services administrative staff is currently going through the written policies and updating them as needed.  The plan is to only bring the updated policies to the Board for approval if changes have been made.  Two policies were brought forth in this meeting.  The first, Drug Testing Policy, had very few changes and after a brief review, A MOTION WAS MADE BY VICE CHAIRPERSON MARY COOK, SECONDED BY MARY VON RUDEN, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to approve the policy as presented.  The second policy, Use of Social Media Policy, also had very few changes.  An amendment was proposed by Dr. Emma Ledbetter to alter a sentence, “Staff should understand that other professionals, consumers, and employees may view postings on social media.”  Dr. Ledbetter proposed adding “the general public” to the list.  After a brief discussion, A MOTION WAS MADE BY DR. EMMA LEDBETTER, SECONDED BY VICE CHAIRPERSON MARY COOK, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to amend the policy and approve the amended version.
Human Services Program and Fiscal Reports/Updates:
Program Area Staff Updates/Reports – Discussion:  Ron Hamilton started the program reports by informing the Board of the Proclamation of May being Mental Health Awareness Month and each member was provided a copy of the Proclamation in the meeting packet.  
Next, Mr. Hamilton informed Board members of a 980 Sex Offender Release he has been working on since the fall.  State statute declares the Human Services Director must lead a committee to find suitable housing in Monroe County for this offender upon release that cannot be within 1,500 feet of schools, parks, etc. and also cannot have any adjacent properties with children residing there.  This offender falls into the serious child sex offender category as his offense involved a child under the age of 13.  Mr. Hamilton reports he is relaying the information to the Board as this process started in September and after reaching out to 50 or more realtors, he is still unable to find suitable housing for this person.  Mr. Hamilton reports there could be fines associated with this, or possibly legal repercussions as this person was supposed to be released months ago.
Mr. Hamilton also reports to the Board that Judge Radcliffe wants to meet with Human Services to discuss the possible establishment of a Drug Treatment Court and the impact that may have on Human Services.
Mr. Hamilton informed Board members that next month’s meeting will include New Position Analysis requests for several positions, including an additional CLTS worker, perhaps a new CCS worker, and the positions that will be required if and when the CSP program is run internally again.  He reports the CLTS and CCS positions would not require any county levy.

From the program reports handout, Mr. Hamilton wanted to draw attention to the new data supplied for the Economic Support Services (ESS) unit.  Out of the 45,000 residents of Monroe County, 8,500 are receiving BadgerCare services (roughly 19% of the county).

Financial Report – March 2019 - Discussion:  David Tauscher presented the March 2019 Financial report, indicating a receipt of $2,878,127.00 in revenues and $3,075,052.00 in expenses with an overall bottom line of -$196,925.00 (-6.8%).  Mr. Tauscher reports this deficit is largely due to the high number of instances that require placement for children whose parents have had their rights terminated (TPR). Mr. Tauscher reports that 5-6 years ago, Monroe County would need to TPR about 10 cases per year, but currently Monroe County is averaging 30 TPRs per year. 
Date/Location of Next Meeting – Discussion/Action:  Following a brief discussion, Chairperson David Pierce requested moving the next regularly scheduled monthly meeting of the Health and Human Services Board from Tuesday, June 4th, 2019 at 8:30 a.m. to Monday, June 3rd at 8:30 a.m.  Board members agreed to the proposed change in schedule.  This meeting will be held at the Justice Center Assembly Room in Sparta. Agenda items noted for inclusion for the June meeting at this time were the regular reports and program updates.  


Adjournment – Discussion/Action:  With no further topics for discussion in this meeting, A MOTION WAS MADE BY SECRETARY MARY VON RUDEN, SECONDED BY DR. EMMA LEDBETTER, AND CARRIED WITH ALL IN FAVOR to adjourn the meeting.  The meeting was adjourned at 11:00 a.m. 






Respectfully Submitted,







Kelly J. Gronau






Administrative Services Coordinator
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